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Minutes of the Meeting of Brundall Parish Council

Held on Monday 24th September 2018 at 19:00 at the 

St Laurence Centre, Brundall
	Present:


Chairman: Cllr K Wilkins
Cllr J Warns, Cllr J Mickelburgh, Cllr A Free, Cllr L Britt, Cllr G Abbott, Cllr G Nurden, Cllr G Buckley, Cllr M Snowling, Cllr J Warne
Parish Clerk: C Dickson


	
	Details
	Action

	
	Housekeeping

The Chairman advised everyone in attendance of the location of fire escapes and the procedure to be followed in the event of an evacuation.

The Chairman advised members of the public of the procedure for them speaking at Meetings of the Parish Council.  
The Chairman advised members of the public that the Parish Council would be making a sound recording of the Meeting 
	

	2018-0162

	Apologies for Absence 
Cllr R Price (holiday), Cllr F Thorpe (unavailable)

	

	2018-0163
	Declarations of Interest

Disclosable (DPI) or Non-Disclosable Pecuniary Interests (NDPI)

Cllr Nurden and Cllr Snowling – Planning items relating to Broadland DC

	

	2018-0164
	Minutes of the Previous Meeting(s)
It was resolved by a majority decision, with 4 abstentions, that the Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on 20th August 2018 be approved.
It was also resolved by a majority decision, with 4 abstentions, that the confidential Minute 2018-0160 be approved.
	

	2018-0165 
	Actions from the Minutes (Not on the Agenda)

2018-0156: The Clerk to contact the school to see if they would be interested in doing a speed awareness campaign*
2018-0158:  The Clerk to contact the Church Footpath group to include Staithe Lane*
	*Clerk

	2018-0166
	Public Participation

It was resolved by a unanimous decision to adjourn the Meeting 

Andrew Proctor gave a Norfolk County Council update: the budget gap of £95m has been reduced to £45m due to a more realistic forecast of Council Tax income due to more homes, and the realisation of Capital used for revenue.  In 2021 the Council loses £38m of Revenue Support Grant.  A consultation has begun on Children’s Centres which runs until 9th November.  It is all about changing the way services are delivered far less focus on buildings, investing in new type of services. School sufficiency strategy, recognising need for certain type of school for example those with special education and disabilities. 4 more schools are needed in Norfolk, with local schools being a priority.  A new school in Blofield has been talked about for a while.  The Police and Crime Commissioners Norfolk Fire and Rescue Service consultation is still open.  NCC position has been to oppose it. This has not necessarily been the best use of time and money.  Most of the NDR crashes are down to driver error.  Repton Homes - 3 sites with outline planning permission.  The interviews for the joint Managing Director of Broadland and South Norfolk District Councils will be taking place this week, there are 5 candidates.  
CCllr Proctor supports the original objection to item 10, planning application 20172095.
	

	2018-0167
	Chairman’s Report

The Council is continuing to put significant effort in taking forward the delivery of recreational opportunities in the village with plans for the 3G sports pitch and associated facilities now taking real shape as you will hear under the main agenda item – the Parish Council is moving quickly towards delivering the long held vision of improving recreational facilities in the village. This is being supported by the CDROB committee, chaired by Lawrence, but it is clear from last Friday's meeting, that we will need to encourage involvement of a wider stakeholder group to help us deliver this project and the wider recreational opportunities . We will also note later under the relevant agenda item that the Chairmanship of  the Memorial Hall has once again changed recently, and I would like to reiterate the Parish Council's desire and willingness to work in collaboration with the Memorial Hall to deliver recreational facilities for the benefit of the village as a whole so that the provision is complementary and we, together, can provide as wide an offer of recreational facilities as possible. Whereas the recreational focus is taking considerable time, effort and resource, we must not forget that the normal council business continues, which all leads to the obvious, but important point, that this remains a very busy time for the Council and I remain indebted to councilors for the time and effort they put in to deliver our services and also to Claudia, as our interim clerk, who continues to manage a considerable workload with real efficiency, again all for the benefit of the village as a whole.

	

	2018-0168
	Land Management Report provided by Cllr Bob Price

The committee met on 19.9.18. The substantive items that need referring back to this full Council are as follows:

Allotments
Richard Farley presented a report and it was accepted. The allotments have been judged by myself and the winners will be notified. The condition of the site is very pleasing and a credit to the plot holders with one or two exceptions. It was noticed that the west pathway on the site was deteriorating and was very uneven and a risk of injury happening is evident. A request was submitted for £300 to cover the cost of material to effect repairs with the labour being provided by the Allotment holders. It was agreed this request be granted as it was a health and safety issue. Annual fee invoices for the allotments will be going out in the near future.

Cemetery 
Plans are advancing in connection with the Shard Consecration on 10.11.18. Our partners are working on their preparations and invites will be going out soon to commemorate the historic event of the cessation of hostilities of World War 1. 
Cllr Warns additionally reported that due to the potential of using small section of the overflow Cemetery for the football pitch it was discussed whether burials should be limited to those who live in Brundall but no decision was taken.

Church Fen
It was reported the boat which was moored up at the Fen has departed. It was also noted that small repairs are needed at the Lower Bridge and the Locum Clerk was given authority to get the work done.*
Cllr Warns also reported that a large ash tree just the other side of the metal gate blew over in the recent gales, landed on the gate and onto the railway line.  Mike Blackburn was called and he cleared the tree. Network Rail were also on site to assess the damage.  No other trees were.
Countryside Park
No problems to report. Greg Chandler remains on top of things. One item to be considered for the winter is that we need to be aware of the possibility of bad weather to act in a timely fashion to prevent costly damage to the fabric of the ground. We are understand that one other Park Run event in Norfolk had a period of rest in the Winter and investigations are in hand. 

Bus stops and Seating
A question has been raised as to why there is no Bus Shelter on the Blofield Road. I suppose it has not been thought of so it may be the Council will want to Budget for the supply of a shelter in next year’s finances. It was reported that the Bus shelter at the top of Station Road has been refurbished by volunteers, via the efforts of Bob Cole. It looks good and thanks are due to Bob.

Notice Boards and Bins
Greg Chandler is chasing up a Village Notice Board which is needed at the West end of The Street with the Co-Op to see if a Board can displayed on their wall in the car park. He is also going to investigate if a grant can be awarded by the other Co-Op (formally Budgens) to provide another at the Countryside park. The rubbish bin to the west of the Village which was vandalised some time ago is to be replaced.

Countryside Park 
It was reported that the car park is showing signs of erosion on the black top part due to water flow. This is to be monitored and suggestions are welcome. The Locum Clerk has contacted NPS to get the ball moving about the possible purchase/lease extension to the Park.

Budget
Expenditure is well within budget (36%) with some small repairs and replacements being needed to be done. This include some repairs to play equipment.

Cremers Meadow
It was reported that maintenance and repair work had been undertaken through the summer and recently and will continue being undertaken by the friends. An informal request was received to allow the burial of Ashes in the Meadow and to be marked with a plaque. It was resolved without any dissent that the Parish Council formally adopt a policy that no ashes can be buried on Cremer's Meadow and no memorial plaques be sited there. It was agreed however that a suitable tree could be gifted provided it was needed and met the appropriate species to be determined at the time. This is the proposal of the LM Committee.
The Council unanimously agreed to accept the proposal that no ashes can be buried on Cremer’s Meadow and no memorial plaques be sited there.

Cllr Buckley informed the Council that the recent high winds have caused a few problems at Cremer’s Meadow.  Two trees were completely uprooted, several further trees are tilting at quite an angle and a couple of others tilting slightly but they are in wet ground susceptible to being blown over.  These would fall on to water meadow.  Another tree struck by lightning a year ago has split even wider and is tilting more.  This is at the top of walk way by pond and needs to be removed. Two trees were identified by the Ravenscroft report, a Cyprus hanging over the road and an oak tree, as needing work.  It is suggested it would be sensible, as some work urgently needs doing, to get everything done together.  It is reasonably urgent as heavy equipment is needed and therefore the work should be completed before the ground gets too damp and soft.  It was confirmed that work expected to be over £500 but under £5,000 the Council must strive to get 3 estimates for the work. It was agreed by the Council for Cllr Buckley to strive to get 3 quotes for all the work detailed above, and for Cllr Buckley, Cllr Price, Cllr Wilkins and the Clerk to review and choose the most appropriate estimate.*
The next Cut and Clear day is on Wednesday, lunch will be provided, thanks to the Co-Op.


	*Clerk
*Cllr Buckley

	2018-0169
	Memorial Hall Trustees report

Cllr Britt gave an update to the meeting as the Parish Council representative on the Memorial Hall board of trustees:  At the AGM on the 17th August 7 trustees were voted in.  By the 22nd September 3 trustees had resigned which leaves only 4 elected trustees, which is not enough for decisions to be taken according to the constitution. One of the resignations was Bob Cole, Chairman. Sharon Smyth is now the acting Chairman.  A meeting is scheduled tomorrow to discuss the way forward and the trustees are looking to co-opt new members.  

Concerns were raised by the Council about a potential conflict of interested with the Clerk now the acting Chairman, although gratitude was expressed at her willingness to step up to take on the challenge.  The Memorial Hall is very successful and very well used and needs to be supported.  It was suggested the Advisory Committee look at the situation with regard to the Standing Orders and feed back to the Council.  
	

	2018-0170
	Planning – Household

20172095 – Appeal to Secretary of State against the refusal of permission for Change of Use from Existing Optician Shop (A1) to Pizza Takeaway (A5) at 116 The Street, NR13 5LP.  The original application was rejected by the Council on the basis of traffic and parking, and also by BDC. The Council heard representation from the owner of the hairdresser salon next door.  The appeal is based on a misrepresentation of part of the Environmental Officer’s report to do with a convection oven. It was agreed to objection, with 2 abstentions, on the grounds of traffic, un-neighbourly development, smell, noise, environmental and waste management concerns, and wider community impact.
BA/2018/0332/FUL –replace quay heading & decking by Blofield and Brundall Sea Scouts at The Waterbase, Hoboroughs Dyke, Riverside Estate, NR13 5PN - no objection

20181522 – illuminated and non-illuminated advertisements at the Ram Public House, 108 The Street, NR13 5LP - no objection, 2 abstentions

	

	2018-0171
	3G Football Pitch
Plans for the pitch, car park and changing rooms/community facility were presented to CDROB last week.  The changing rooms/community facility is still only an outline, and needs more detailed thought, but the layout of the site has been finalised.  Tenders for the whole project have been sent out.  The next stage is getting the detail ready for a planning application.
The sub-committee is having a meeting at Broadland to discuss the S106 agreement.

CDROB are planning an open forum/meeting in November, to coincide with the planning application to engage with the wider public.
	

	 2018-0172
	Tree Warden Scheme
Following the disbandment of the Broadland District Council Tree Warden Network the Council received information from John Fleetwood proposing to set up an independent Broadland Tree Network that would be run by the Tree Wardens. Mr Fleetwood addressed the Council to give them further details.  It was unanimously agreed to support the new network.  There may be a small cost, of between £25 to £30 per annum, to the Council.
	

	2018-0173
	Traffic and Highways Issues
Most residents will have received the consultation document regarding the consultation for the dualling of the A47 from Blofield to North Burlingham.  The Council will submit a response, with particular regard to the impact on the Cucumber Lane roundabout*.   The Council supports the dualling.  
	*Cllr Wilkins

	2018-0174
	Finance

Bills for payment for September 2018 – £6,684.78.  Approved, signed by the Cllrs Wilkins and Warns.  The payments made in August 2018 were confirmed by Cllr Buckley.
Donation request from Yare Valley Churches for help with the maintenance of the churchyards.  The donation request for £150 was unanimously agreed. 
Repairs to the Meadow View play equipment – It was agreed to repair the gate and fill any gaps in the mats surrounding the play equipment with sand.* 

	*Clerk

	2018-0175
	Clerk’s Correspondence
Email was received from Broadland District Council asking for comments from the Council about moving the dog waste bin on Springdale Road next to the litter bin at the bus stop on Cucumber Lane.  This is in response to numerous complaints about the Cucumber Lane bin overflowing.   The Council had no objection to the proposal but asked if the dog waste bin be located the other side of the litter bin away from the bus stop.
A letter was received from the Shelroy Trust asking for nominations of vulnerable people to receive a hamper at Christmas.  Clerk to email round.*
	*Clerk

	2018-0176
	Items for the next Agenda Meeting of the Parish Council
Corporate logo and identity - competition for a new one
Traffic issues at the top of Braydeston Avenue

	

	2018-0177

	Date, time and venue of next Parish Council Meeting

22nd October – 7pm St Laurence Rooms
	

	Signed as a true record ……………………………………………..……..    Date ………………………… 

	
	

	
	


	Payments for September 2018
	

	
	

	Parish clerk costs
	£4,759.72

	Grass cutting monthly contract
	£547.96

	Members Expenses
	£0.00

	Insurance
	£0.00

	Annual Fees
	£12.00

	Allotments/C Park
	£25.00

	Street Lighting
	£717.49

	Handyman
	£0.00

	Office expense
	£109.29

	Repairs and Renewals
	£0.00

	Telephone
	£81.47

	S106
	£0.00

	C Park
	£50.00

	Church Fen
	£0.00

	Room Hire
	£69.67

	Cremers
	£186.00

	Cemetery
	£11.18

	Projects
	£0.00

	Grant
	£0.00

	Chairman's Allowance
	£0.00

	Training
	£115.00

	
	

	Total expenditure
	£6,684.78

	RECEIPTS FOR September 2018
	

	Cemetery
	£1,800.00

	Allotment
	£6.88

	
	

	
	 

	Total Income September 2018
	£1,806.88


Minutes of the Meeting of Brundall Parish Council held on 24th September 2018 at St Laurence Centre, Brundall

